
Please note: These minutes are pending Board approval. 
Board of Education 

Newtown, Connecticut 
 
Minutes of the Board of Education meeting held on November 15, 2022, at 7:00 p.m. in the 
Council Chambers, 3 Primrose Street.     
 
 D. Zukowski, Chair (virtually)   C. Melillo 

J. Vouros, Vice Chair      A. Uberti 
D. Ramsey, Secretary     T. Vadas    
D. Cruson                 4 Staff   

 J. Kuzma      1 Public 
 J. Larkin                    
 A. Plante 
 K. Kunzweiler (absent) 
 D. Godino  
Ms. Zukowski called the meeting to order at 7:01 p.m.  
Ms. Zukowski asked Mr. Vouros to run the meeting because she was unable to attend the 
meeting in person.   
 
Item 1 – Pledge of Allegiance 
Item 2 – Consent Agenda 
MOTION: Mrs. Kuzma moved that the Board of Education approve the consent agenda which 
includes the donations to Reed Intermediate School, the NHS Band, Chorus and Orchestra 
Field Trip to Boston, and the correspondence report. Mr. Ramsey seconded.  
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 3 – Public Participation 
Item 4 – Reports 
Chair Report: Ms. Zukowski will share her chair report at the next Board of Education meeting.  
 
Superintendent’s Report:  
Mr. Melillo reported that all of the schools celebrated Veteran’s Day on Friday, November 11th. 
He attended a Veteran’s breakfast at Newtown Middle School followed by a parade at Sandy 
Hook School and celebration ceremony at Newtown High School. Mr. Melillo believes having 
the students in school teaches them about appreciation for our Veterans. He provided an 
update on mandated reading programs that are required by State Legislation. There are 
currently six programs that are approved by the State of Connecticut. We plan to bring 
recommendations to the Board by early December. On November 7tt the Strategic Planning 
group met and discussed the SWOT analysis which stands for “strengths, weaknesses, 
opportunities and threats”. The group also shared their hopes and dreams for Newtown Public 
Schools. The next meeting will be on November 21st.  He also sent a letter to Newtown Middle 
School parents regarding student walkers. The intent for the letter was to open communication 
between the parents and students. He also wanted the parents to be aware of the reports he 
was receiving from the public.  
 
Committee Reports:  
Mrs. Larkin reported on the CFF/CIP subcommittee meeting. The subcommittee discussed the 
Hawley HVAC project status and Mr. Gerbert provided the committee with a detailed outline of 
the expenses to date. The project remains to be on time and on budget with no major deviations 
from the schedule. Additionally, the committee made a motion to add to the agenda for a follow 
up conversation regarding the playground at Middle Gate Elementary School. The 
subcommittee will continue the conversation after the first of the year. Mrs. Larkin reported that 
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Mrs. Vadas provided the subcommittee with an update on the financial report. There are no 
significant emergency repairs to report on the building and maintenance side.  
 
Mr. Ramsey reported on the Curriculum & Instruction subcommittee meeting. The subcommittee 
met on November 9th. Staci Stamm and Shawn Mullen presented the Greenery 1 & 2 
curriculum. They will be presenting to the Board tonight for the first read. Mrs. Uberti provided 
an update on the status of the State Department of Education’s K-3 reading mandate. 
Presentations for the five approved programs have been scheduled and will be concluded this 
week. A sixth program has been added and will be scheduled as soon as possible. Mrs. Uberti, 
along with Mrs. DiBartolo and the ELA Specialists will be reviewing the programs to determine 
which might be a fit for our district.  
 
Mr. Ramsey reported on the Communications subcommittee where they discussed the recent 
newsletter.  Unfortunately, they were unable to go over the analytics because it was sent out as 
a PDF. They also reviewed editing procedures to ensure future editions will go out on time.  
 
Mr. Cruson reported on the Policy subcommittee which met November 9th.  In addition to 
reviewing the policies for first read tonight, the subcommittee had further discussion on the 
consultant’s policy. They decided it was not appropriate for the 4000 series and will be 
considering a potential policy in the 6000 series which is the “Instruction” series. The next group 
of policies that the subcommittee is currently working on is the technology/personnel policies. 
Mrs. D’Eramo and Mr. Colclough are working with the policy subcommittee on editing those 
policies.  
 
Student Report: 
Mr. Godino reported that Ms. Kunzweiler was unable to attend the meeting because dress 
rehearsal for the fall drama “Almost Maine”, running Thursday, November 17 through Sunday, 
November 20.  He reported that the fall sports season comes to a close as we reach the 
midpoint of November. Newtown High School students are very excited that The Newtown 
Nighthawks Express re-opened for the first time since 2020. On Veteran’s Day, the staff of NHS 
and members of the Hawks Honors Association hosted a lunch for Veterans followed by an 
assembly at which the band and choir preformed. Last week was GSA Solidarity Week which 
offers an opportunity for students with a variety of identities to share their support for one 
another. NHS students also attended the 2022 Homecoming Dance.  
 
Financial Report: 
Mrs. Vadas presented the financial report.  
MOTION: Mrs. Kuzma moved that the Board of Education approve the financial report and 
transfers for the month of October 31, 2022. Mrs. Larkin seconded. Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 5 – Presentations 
Staci Stamm and Department Chair, Eric Holst-Grubbe, presented the curriculum for  
Greenery 1 & 2. Ms. Stamm wrote this curriculum with Shawn Mullens, who was unable to 
attend the meeting.  This class is offered in the fall and spring and can act as an elective credit 
or a science credit.  
 
Mrs. Larkin asked which grades this class was available to.  
Ms. Stamm answered that it is an elective open to grades 9 through 12. It provides an 
opportunity to have every type of student in the same room at the same time.  
Mrs. Larkin asked if all five units were used in the same course. 
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Ms. Stamm said that depending on which time of the year they are taking the course, all but five 
units are discussed in the semester.  It is a half-year class so students get two chances to take 
this course.  
Mrs. Larkin can understand why students would want to take it every year. 
Ms. Stamm believes that there are some students that do take it every year.  
 
Mrs. Plante commented that she thinks this class is very cool. 
Mrs. Kuzma asked what the average class size was.  
Ms. Stamm answered that they currently have five sections and due to space in the 
greenhouse, they are capped at 14 students per section which turns out to be around 140 
students per year.  
 
Mr. Ramsey visited this class with Shawn Mullen and, after talking with students, said it was 
gratifying to go into the classroom and see that the curriculum was being implemented the same 
way it looked on paper.  
 
Ms. Zukowski commented that she believes it is an excellent course and hope to learn 
something from the students.  
Mr. Vouros encouraged everyone to go to visit.  
 
Mr. Melillo said that he loved going to visit this course. Connecting this course to the food pantry 
and culinary program gave students a purpose. It is rare to find a course where students are so 
engaged that they are coming in on their own time to work in the garden or work on their sales.   
 
Fine Arts Update: 
Director of Fine Arts, Michele Hiscavich, presented some updates and accomplishments in the 
Fine Arts Department. She started her presentation by stating that her program is focused on 
“Creative Futures” and setting up a future for their students within the fine arts.  
 
Ms. Zukowski asked how often the students go to a visual arts class during the week or six day 
cycle.  
Ms. Hiscavich answered that at the elementary schools, the students meet once every six days. 
At Reed, the students meet twice every six days. At Newtown Middle School, the students meet 
twice every seven days for art and they meet twice a week for band, music and orchestra but 
there are no lessons. Lastly, at Newtown High School, the students have their music and art 
classes every day but are dropped twice out of the eight day rotation.  
 
Mrs. Kuzma asked if there was a decline in interest in arts during COVID and if so, what was 
being done to regain interest. 
Ms. Hiscavich said that they are doing things to regain interest in the students. They have gone 
to Reed to showcase the NMS/NHS band and choir. She also plans to create programs to help 
recruit elementary students in the future. Older students talking to younger students can be a 
powerful tool as well.  
 
Mrs. Kuzma asked which department took the biggest decline.  
Ms. Hiscavich said that music did.  
Mr. Vouros thanked Ms. Hiscavich for her passion and love for the Fine Arts.  
Mr. Melillo said he had the pleasure to attend many of the events and see the students in action. 
They have done a wonderful job and it is another instance that shows how dedicated students 
are coming back on their own time to practice and work on their craft. This can be a career path 
and colleges value music/fine arts. Mr. Melillo thanked Ms. Hiscavich for her leadership.  
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Item 6 - Old Business 
Second Read of Policies: 
MOTION: Mrs. Kuzma moved that the Board of Education approve Policies 4118.231 and 
4218.231 Alcohol, Tobacco, and Drug-Free Workplace. Mrs. Plante seconded. Motion passes 
unanimously. 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Kuzma moved that the Board of Education approve to rescind Policy 4-111 
Student Teachers. Mrs. Plante seconded. Motion passes unanimously. 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Kuzma moved that the Board of Education approve to rescind Policy 4-702 Drug 
Free Workplace. Mr. Ramsey seconded. Motion passes unanimously.  
 
Item 7 – New Business 
First Read of Policies: 
Mr. Cruson explained that Policy 4111/4211 – Recruitment and Selection is an existing policy 
but the subcommittee is recommending some adjustments to better designate that the 
Superintendent is the one to do the recruiting and hiring for non-administrative certified and non-
certified staff.  
Mr. Cruson explained that Policy 2151 – Hiring School Administrators is also an existing policy. 
The edits are to clarify the practice of hiring administrators and the Board’s role in doing so.  
Mr. Cruson reported that Policy 4121 – Substitute Teachers was edited with the help of 
Newtown’s Director of HR, Suzanne D’Eramo. The subcommittee removed language that would 
restrict substitutes from possibly receiving health insurance in the future.  
Mr. Cruson reported that the subcommittee is recommending rescinding Policy 4-501 – 
Substitute Teachers and Policy 4-501.1 – Leave Provisions for Per Diem Substitutes.  
 
MOTION: Mrs. Kuzma moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of November 1, 
2022. Mrs. Larkin seconded. Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 8 – Public Participation  
MOTION: Mr. Plante moved to adjourn. Mrs. Larkin seconded. Motion passes unanimously.  
 
Item 9 – Adjournment  
The meeting adjourned at 8:21 p.m. 
 
       Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
                            __________________________________ 
                           Donald Ramsey 
                     Secretary 
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